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Kearsarge Regional School Board

Minutes of the Public Meeting

Kearsarge Regional School District

June 18, 2020
NOTICE: Some Board members may be attending remotely to establish a quorum, per Governor Sununu Emergency Order 12: Temporary modification of public access to meetings under RSA 92-A.

	I.      Call to Order
	The Chair called the meeting to order at 6:33pm.

	II.     Pledge of Allegiance
	The Assistant Superintendent led the Pledge Of Allegiance.

	III.   Roll Call
	Present:  Ken Bartholomew, Emma Bates, Art Bobruff (left at 6:57pm and returned at 8:12pm), Emilio Cancio-Bello, Bebe Casey, Ben Cushing, Eric Gregoire, Alison Mastin, Dick Wright; Beth Perkins (KREA Representative); Nina Spinney (Student Representative)
Absent: Katie Nowicki (Student Representative)

MBC Members Present:  Luke Gorman, David Bates, Brian Dumais (arrived at 6:57pm),Tom Schaumberg, Robert DeFelice, Robert Hemenway, Richard Anderson

MBC members approved their minutes.  Mr. Gorman made the motion to approve, Mr. DeFelice seconded.  The motion carried unanimously.

	IV.   Approval of 

         Minutes
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the Minutes of June 4, 2020 as amended.  Mr. Wright seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0. [Chair was not present at this meeting of June 4, 2020.]
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the Non-Public Minutes (Sealed) of June 2, 2020 as written.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-1 [Mr. Gregoire abstained].

Ms. Mastin made the motion to approve the Public Minutes of June 2, 2020 as written.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-1.

	V.  Reports of 

  Administration
	Chair: A Board retreat will be held Saturday morning, June 20th, at 9:00am.  Board goals will be addressed and related discussions.  Ms. Doreen Salera may be contacted for Zoom access.  
Superintendent: Mr. Feneberg reported the school year ended.  Graduation was delivered as planned.  It was a high quality equitable graduation in light of the pandemic.  Feedback has been very positive; over 1,000 viewed the ceremony on Facebook. We also had thirty graduates in the KADP program.  Final stages are being planned for the opening of administrative offices, playgrounds and sports fields.  It is hoped the SAU office will be open on June 29th and then the rest of the buildings may or may not open after that.  Many students took advantage of the help offered from June 3rd-5th.  From the 8th to the 12th teachers worked hard to assess remote instruction and the improvements that could be made.  There was positive aspects of remote learning as well as shortcomings.  Parent input was received and considered.  They discussed how to reopen in the fall.  The plan in the fall will abide to the maximum extent possible as well as provide a clean, safe environment.  There are many plans and ideas, but there is clearly a desire to have schools reopen.  Our district will wait to make a decision until there are recommendations from the State in July.   

It was noted that a Board meeting may need to take place in early August. 

Food deliveries over the summer are now available.  Currently the district delivers 320 meals to over seventy families daily. This has been accomplished with the collaboration and efforts of Café Services and the bus company.  Ms. Tara Evans, middle school teacher, has also volunteered to organize deliveries with community volunteers.
The Superintendent had one nomination.  He brought forward a nomination for Stephanie Drake.  She had a one-year contract at New London Elementary and will continue as a replacement for Bonnie Gill who is transferring to Sutton Central School.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the nomination of Stephanie Drake as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Assistant Superintendent:  Mr. Bessette reported a lot of work is going on with grant and curriculum work.  He praised Ms. Downing for all her curriculum work and putting together seventy educators to prepare them for reopening.  The software program Atlas Rubicon is now being populated which will make curriculum available to teachers and the public.  
Ms. Downing stated the teachers have been awesome and great conversations took place.  She is very proud of their work.  
[Dr. Bobruff left the meeting temporarily at 6:57 pm].
[Mr. Dumais arrived at approximately 6:57pm]
Mr. Bessette also shared work taking place and protocols for a return to school for students.  Work has started regarding grant emergency relief and our district should receive about $171,000.

Mr. Bartholomew asked about air exchange and was assured that all buildings are in good shape.   
Mr. Bartholomew asked for a motion to give the Superintendent authority in the Board’s place over the summer months.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to allow the Superintendent or his designee the authority for hiring and transfer authority for the budget to then be approved by the Board at its next schedule meeting.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Business Administrator:  Mr. LeBoeuf had two requests for withdrawals: Main Scholarship for $500.00 which is a trust fund and $1,360.00 from the Project Climb Account (not a trust fund).

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the withdrawal of $500.00 from the Main Scholarship Trust Fund as presented. Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0. 

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the withdrawal of $1,360.00 from the Project Climb account as presented. Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the budgetary transfer of $5,000 for helmets and mats to co-curricular equipment from the officials’ line as presented.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.  
Mr. Fleury presented a purchase recommendation for maintenance and snow removal at the middle and high school.  The purchase recommendation is for two Ford 350 plow and sander vehicles.  Plowing and sanding internally will save the district about $111,000 over three years.  Middle and high school staff are confident they can accomplish the plowing and sanding needs efficiently.  There are no salary impact increases and the cost of gasoline will be offset by the savings for sand and salt.  There is no impact for insurance as the district carries an umbrella policy.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the purchase recommendation of Grappone Ford for two F350s with Fisher Plow and Sander as presented in the amount of $85,564.00.  Mr. Wright seconded.  There was some discussion regarding where the vehicles would be housed and uses over the seasons other than winter.  Also addressed was the purchase of just one vehicle, but Mr. Fleury stated one vehicle could not clear both schools on a two-hour delay.  The motion carried 7-0-0. 
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the budgetary transfer to the new equipment line from fuel and plowing in the amount of $85,564.00 as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Discussion Out of Order:  
Mr. Fleury presented the purchase recommendation for security window film.  The district will receive an 80% grant from the NH PSI fund.  Mr. Fleury recommended American Window Film.  American Window Film is the low bid.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the purchase recommendation of security window film from American Window Film in the amount of $45,738.00 as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0. 
Mr. Fleury presented a purchase recommendation for the high school STEAM wing architectural services.  The purchase recommendation is for the lowest bidder, Banwell Architects.  Mr. Fleury has received excellent reports regarding this firm; they are economical, efficient and do great work.  
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve Banwell Architects in the amount of $18,000 for the high school STEAM wing architectural services as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Mr. LeBoeuf presented transfer requests that are over $25,000.00 for Board approval for FY 19-20 listed below. 

35151 

$ 869,130.12 

6/30/2019 Encumbrance Posting to 7/1/2020 

BT 37223 

$ 28,000.00 

1/17/2020, MS Well Water Project 

BT 37680 

$ 90,000.00 

4/3/2020, HS Transformer 

BT 37924 

$ 135,000.00 

5/22/20, KLC Project (PDC) 

BT 37924 

$ 25,000.00 

5/22/20, MS Window Film 

BT 37926 

$ 180,591.00 

5/22/2020, ABA Tutor line 

Staff Representative Report: Ms. Perkins thanked Christine Downing for coordinating and facilitating the recent meetings.  She felt teachers had a voice and were happy to learn about best practices.  The meetings were extremely organized and the outcomes clear.  
Ms. Perkins reported that KREA and PEAK, like all associations in the area, are working on forming a team for impact bargaining over the summer so that we can all agree on an MOU with the hope that KREA and PEAK members can ratify it in time for the beginning of school.  This team would be separate from the reopening task force. It is hoped that all act efficiently with the School Board to negotiate this agreement and to document what is agreed to be best for the safety of our students and staff.  The idea is to simplify our year, having considered and agreed on issues in a proactive way.  This memorandum would only apply to this year and would not reopen contract negotiations. Mr. Upton, the district’s lawyer, will be a part of this process at a number of schools and NEA-NH believes that he is prepared to give guidance on these matters to whomever is negotiating on behalf of the Board.  KREA is working on creating this impact bargaining team and will be in close touch with the School Board to arrange for these special negotiations.

Mr. Bartholomew felt it was difficult when there is no clear guidance, but felt it was only prudent to plan.  He appreciated the proactive steps from KREA to think about this in advance.  

Student Representative Report:  Ms. Spinney reported.  Ms. Nowicki was unable attend this evening.  Ms. Spinney reported on the continuation of Climate and Culture work that will take place over the summer.  Students are still involved in helping the food pantries.  Many students participated in the Black Lives Matter protest in New London and Ms. Spinney felt it was very impressive.    

	VI.     Public Comment
	Ms. Kathy Hernon read a statement: “Good evening to all, Thank you for allowing these comments time tonight. For so many, the past many months been difficult, chaotic, and isolating, and certainly this senior class  has had their lives disrupted, their milestones, moments and memories denied them. They did not forge the bonds created in the spring of senior year that we all got to create; they did not get the closure of returning to their school or thanking their teachers; they did not get a sports season, or a chance to set a state record or go to the final four, or a sports banquet, or a senior skit, or a final musical or theatre performance. If they were recognized as a scholar-athlete by the NHIAA, that ceremony was cancelled; if they made all-state and/or all-star sport teams for their sport the senior games for these were all cancelled. Their academic year was not only in large part virtual, but was cut short. There were no senior projects or senior project presentation night, no senior picnic, no senior outing, no senior week, no in-person senior scholarship night, and no in-person graduation. We of course recognize and truly appreciate the considerable efforts of those who contributed to make possible the video ceremonies. Thank you! In this very month, our seniors have seen or heard about, or in some cases attended graduation or other in-person celebrations of their senior peers at other schools. To name just a few, Merrimack Valley graduated at NH Motor Speedway; Sunapee graduated at Mt Sunapee and seniors were also celebrated in a parade. Stevens graduates at the Claremont Speedway. Newport moved traditional in-person graduation from the town common to their football field, and also had a parade prom. Kennett famously graduated atop Mt Cranmore. Laconia graduated at the Bank of NH Stadium and thereafter were in a parade. Concord High had three in-person graduations on June 13 to accommodate their 250+ students. Exeter High School graduated 441 students in one in-person graduation ceremony at Bill Ball Stadium, allowing 2 guests per senior plus administration and some staff. All of these ceremonies were planned and occurred while the Stay at Home was in place. While the earlier ban on gatherings to no more than 10 did not apply to graduation ceremonies, these schools took considerable and deliberate actions to maintain social distancing while allowing the students to be together. Also, in late May and in early June prior to the expiration of the Stay at Home there were governor-approved gatherings of over 1,000, some of which were attended by many of our KRSD students, alumni and families. Here we are on a beautiful day on June 18. The Stay at Home expired on June 15 and there is no longer any ban on gatherings. It was communicated to our seniors and their parents in a May 5 letter via email distribution that: “If the Governor relaxes the restrictions on large social gatherings (in this case 1000+) by July 15, 2020, KRHS will host a live graduation ceremony for the Class of 2020 on August 1, 2020 at 10:00am on the main field.” The governor did relax the restriction on social gatherings—there is no ban at all in place, and he did so effective for June 16, and it stands today. We are asking the superintendent and the administration to uphold their promise and commit at this time to an in-person graduation ceremony. As you indicated during the public comments at an earlier school board meeting this spring, graduation takes considerable time to plan and execute, which we all appreciate. You can only imagine the difficulty some of our seniors face as they wait and wonder and hope for this, particularly as they watch the many ways other seniors have celebrated in-person, and during a summer when many of them await word of how/if their colleges or vocational programs or new jobs, apprenticeships or other beginnings will happen or be postponed this fall. This is the one normalcy we can give them, the one memory they can get back, and the closure they need to walk on. The ceremony could contain far less bells and whistles, but to just allow them to walk together to Pomp and Circumstances and celebrate together would mean everything. So we are asking Kearsarge to please keep your commitment to these students, and let them complete their journey with the classmates they began with and in front of the teachers and families who guided them along the way. Thank you for all you do and continue to do for our students. And thank you for allowing time tonight.”
          Kathy Karr             Heidi Korst
          Kathy Meagher      Sean Meagher

          Tim Hernon

Mr. Bartholomew wished to share that if the district conducts an August 1 ceremony, it is very possible there will not be 100% attendance.  The district wanted to have a graduation that was 100% inclusive where all students had an opportunity to attend.  

The Superintendent stated he plans to stick by the word of the district.  He hoped there would be significant graduate attendance; he also hoped this was a broad, class-wide need and desire.  The ceremony will be guided by safety, quality and equity.  He also expressed concern that students and families should understand that the pandemic is not over.  Mr. Feneberg’s fear is that someone would get sick because of the lack of adherence to guidelines.  He asked that all parents urge everyone to show great restraint and responsibility so not to endanger others.  

Mr. David Bates, a member of the MBC, suggested an adhoc committee be developed to address de-carbonization.  Energy related projects are being developed in New London and Warner and he felt it is important for the school district to also address this issue.  He stated a planned roadmap needs to be developed so we do not misspend money. He felt there are a lot of opportunities to make smart investments that will save taxpayers money and build the district away from carbon energy.  He hoped a committee could be developed with the Board, MBC members and administration.  There was considerable discussion but all agreed this was an excellent idea.  Mr. Bartholomew suggest Mr. Fleury also be part of the committee.  Mr. Bates also added that this would be received well by the public, generate positive press coverage and there may grant funds available.  Mr. Cancio-Bello and Mr. Wright volunteered to be on the committee.  Mr. Dumais and Mr. Anderson of the MBC also expressed interest.  Mr. Gorman felt a long-term plan should be developed and felt some funding would come from other entities.  Mr. Anderson agreed preliminary groundwork could be done, but did not want it to distract from the pandemic. 
Ms. Mastin also shared accolades for Ms. Peel. She felt it was her contributions that made the virtual graduation as excellent as it was.  

Mr. Bartholomew felt it was a meaningful event to watch.  He felt in coming years, students will be happy they have the video.
Mr. Feneberg reiterated that without Ms. Peel’s efforts, this graduation would not have been easily possible.  She is now putting all the video on memory sticks to be given to graduates.

Ms. Mastin was pleased to hear the district plans to continue food deliveries for district families.  

Mr. Gorman stated he graduated from Kearsarge twenty years ago and has converted a VHS of graduation to a digital format.  He hopes to share it with others.  He also asked how to help deliver meals.  The Superintendent stated he would find out through Tara Evans and let him know.  

	VII.    New Business                  
	A.  Special Education Vendor Approvals:  Mr. Elliott presented.  He noted that all these vendor approvals are in the 20-21 budget.  He first presented out-of-district placements.  There will be ten students placed out of district for $1,110.000.  He also presented the contract service providers for the district.  The total for contracted services is $352,000. 

[Dr. Bobruff returned to the meeting at 8:11pm.]

Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the out-of-district transfers as presented: Crotched Mountain for $850,000, Easter Seals for $30,000, NFI North $80,000, Pine Haven for $50,000, Project Search at Concord High School for $60,000 and Spaulding Youth Center for $40,000.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

Ms. Casey made the motion to approve the following contracted service providers as presented: Boothby Services for $12,000, Constellations Behavioral Services for $10,000, Dartmouth Hitchcock Dr. Sand-Loud for $10,000, NECC for $195,000, NH Association of the Blind – Future in Sight for $20,000, Pediatric Physical Therapy for $50,000, Practical Assistive Technology Solutions for $25,000, SERESC (Hearing Impairment and Psychologist) for $15,000 and Youth Beatz for $15,000.  Mr. Wright seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

B.  Security Window Film and KRHS Wing Architectural Services: [Heard under the Business Administrator’s Report.]

	VIII.    Old Business                     
	A.  Report on School Year Budget Transfers:  Mr. Bartholomew stated he wanted this joint meeting to review these budget transfers.  Mr. LeBoeuf explained each of the proposed transfers listed below
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B.  Year End Update:  Mr. Feneberg reported teachers met from the 8th through the 12th of June to discuss remote instruction, the delivery model, assessments, etc., to measure how well it went.  Feedback was also received by parents.  Teachers also discussed summer programs and what to do to reopen in the fall.  Equity was addressed as technology is not necessarily available to all.  
Ms. Downing also spoke to the meetings at all the building levels stating vertical and horizontal alignment conversations took place.  Student dynamics during remote learning was addressed.  It was agreed the social emotional learning curriculum will be even more important when we return to school.  Remote learning did occur differently at each school and the pros and cons were addressed.  
Mr. Dumais requested that there be teaching time each and every day.  Students need the consistency.  He felt this should be mandated from the Board level.  As a parent, he observed that one teacher taught daily but others did not.  

The Superintendent hesitated to mandate one approach.  What may serve one student well may not serve another well at all.  

Ms. Downing reported on the structure of the elementary school during remote learning.  Some schedules needed to be modified to accommodate parent needs.  Ms. Perkins also shared the typical day of remote learning.

Mr. Anderson echoed Mr. Dumais’ sentiments that many students were not being engaged with certain teachers.  Requirements were extremely modest.  Of parents he spoke with, a great majority felt there was a lack of instruction. He noted that the Wednesday for remediation was typically a day off.   If we have to continue we remote learning, teachers should be told they need to teach daily.  

Mr. Bartholomew stated the differences in the learning for his 7th, 8th and 9th grade students was vast.  There was a lot of variation even between 7th and 8th.  Greater consistency is needed.   

Mr. Dumais have classes every day just like in school; it is the only way to carry standards.  Mr. Bartholomew offered that one size does not fit all.  Some parents are not available during the day and students needed to work in the evening.  Technology was another issue.  Flexibility is important in remote learning with different expectations for different families.  If we only approached the learning in one way, we would lose many students.  

Mr. Dumais felt there was a lack of teachers teaching.

Mr. Feneberg thanked everyone for their comments.  He felt the teachers need to be defended.  He stated none of these teachers had training in remote instruction.  Yet we were asked to be ready, be flexible, and serve all students to address all the students’ needs.  Everything was new, there was no routine.  They pulled off a digital, remote learning process that was much better than other districts.  Mr. Feneberg stated feedback is valued and teachers have a commitment to be there for the students. 

Mr. Bartholomew asked how special education needs as outlined by the Governor would take place.  Mr. Elliott addressed his question stating it will be extremely challenging.  There are over 200 students in our district and meetings will need to take place in August and September to determine what they didn’t learn and how to remediate.  He worries that students will miss out on learning as teachers will have to attend these meetings.  Summer school instruction was also addressed.  

There was further discussion regarding possibilities for schools opening in the fall.  

Discussion Out of Order:   This agenda item was overlooked.  Mr. LeBoeuf reported on the Joint Loss Safety Manual update.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the Joint Loss Safety Manual as presented.  Mr. Gregoire seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

	X.      Board Committee Reports
	Human Resources (6/4/20):  Ms. Mastin reported the committee discussed PEAK job descriptions, school handbooks and the process of assessing job descriptions and department chairs at the high school. 
Communications (5/27/20):  Ms. Mastin reported the committee had discussed the virtual graduation.  Communication as a district needs to be addressed, specifically saturation of communication.  The district is doing a much better job than four years ago.  It is not that communication should be decreased, but needs to be done in a proper and multi-faceted way.  Timing of communication is important and who to communicate first (parents, students, teachers).  More functionality to Blackboard was discussed.  Ms. Mastin shared that Abby Peel gave the committee statistics of the district Facebook page.  Some highlights were: in the past month 2,000 likes were received, we have 2,220 followers and gained 87 new this month.  Most people who view are women and 8:00pm is the most popular time people visit.

Parent Partnership:  Ms. Casey reported and explained for new members its purpose for families of special needs.  A video has been created to get more voices in the group.  Remote learning was a significant concern.  Parents have given their input.  Parents have talked about summer school; some don’t want anything to do with remote learning.  They finished the discussion with addressing how to proceed next year and inform the Board of its happenings.  

	XI.    Non-Public 

         Session
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to enter Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3II (c) at 9:42pm.  Ms. Bates seconded.  The motion carried by roll call vote. 

	XII.  Return to Public

         Session
	Mr. Cushing made the motion to return to Public Session at 11:05pm.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the 5% contractual bonus for the Superintendent’s contract as discussed in Non-Public Session.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
 
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the extension and revisions to the Superintendent’s contract as discussed in Non-Public Session.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
 

	XIII. Adjourn
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to adjourn at 11:12pm.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.


Respectfully submitted,

Leigh Ann Stone

Clerk, KRSD School Board
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